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A note 

from our 

chaplain 
Fr Jess Sargado 
Navarra 

 

LENT IS HERE AGAIN 
 

 

The Season of Lent starts on Ash Wednesday and 
ends on Holy Thursday before the Evening Mass of 
the Lord's Supper. From then on until Easter Sunday, 
the Church celebrates the Easter Triduum of Christ's 
passion, death, burial and resurrection. 
 
Lent is characterised by penance, works of mercy 
(especially toward the poor) and personal 
preparation for the renewal of our baptismal 
promises at the Easter Vigil. Thus, Lent has two 
features: penitential and baptismal.   
 
Holy Week is the high point of the Lenten Season. It 
opens with the procession of the blessed palms and 
the gospel reading of the passion and death of our 
Saviour. The triumphal entry into Jerusalem ended 
on Calvary, but we know that Good Friday led to 
Easter Sunday.  
 
The Lenten biblical readings extol the virtue of 
conversion of life, the need to fulfil our baptismal 
promise, joyful acceptance of daily trials for the love 
of God and unselfish service to all who need our 
assistance. 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 

Pope Francis: Lent 
At the Ash Wednesday celebration of the Mass, Pope 
CǊŀƴŎƛǎ ǎŀƛŘ [Ŝƴǘ ƛǎ ŀ ǘƛƳŜ ǘƻ ǊŜŘƛǎŎƻǾŜǊ ƻƴŜΩǎ ŘƛǊŜŎǘƛƻƴ 
in life, which should lead to the Lord. 

On the Lenten journey, ǿŜ ǎƘƻǳƭŘ ǳƴŘŜǊǘŀƪŜΣ άǿƛǘƘƻǳǘ 
ƘȅǇƻŎǊƛǎȅ ƻǊ ǇǊŜǘŜƴŎŜΣέ ǘƘŜ ǘȅǇƛŎŀƭ [ŜƴǘŜƴ ǇǊŀŎǘƛŎŜǎ ƻŦ 
prayer, fasting and almsgiving. 

ά!ƭƳǎƎƛǾƛƴƎΣ ǇǊŀȅŜǊ ŀƴŘ ŦŀǎǘƛƴƎ ōǊƛƴƎ ǳǎ ōŀŎƪ ǘƻ ǘƘŜ 
three realities that dƻ ƴƻǘ ŦŀŘŜ ŀǿŀȅΣέ ƘŜ ǎŀƛŘΣ 
explaining that while prayer reunites a person with 
God, charity reunites them to others and fasting is 
directed toward oneself. 

Lent, he says, is an invitation to focus on God and it 
ŀƭǎƻ άƛƴǾƛǘŜǎ ǳǎ ǘƻ ƭƻƻƪ ƛƴǎƛŘŜ ƻǳǊ ƘŜŀǊǘΣ ǿƛth fasting, 
which frees us from attachment to things and from the 
ǿƻǊƭŘƭƛƴŜǎǎ ǘƘŀǘ ƴǳƳōǎ ǘƘŜ ƘŜŀǊǘΦέ 
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From the President 
Valma Ivory 

 

άLet all the Earth cry out to God 

with joy!ò 
 
As the sun set over the Indian Ocean, on the eve of a 
new year, a feeling of peace and gratitude enveloped 
me. Simple moments such as this reaffirm the beauty of 
creation in all its forms. 
 
With the work already done in preparation for the AGM 
Teleconference in May and National Council Meeting 
and Biennial Conference in September and the work 
Adele has done to keep the Facebook site relevant with 
new posts of interest to women the year is quickly 
passing. The Season of Lent is upon us. 
  

 
L ŀǘǘŜƴŘŜŘ ǘƘŜ /ŀǘƘƻƭƛŎ ²ƻƳŜƴΩǎ [ŜŀƎǳŜ ƻŦ ±ƛŎǘƻǊƛŀ 
Wagga Wagga morning tea to welcome Rev Dr Mathew 
Abraham, Director General of Catholic Health 
Association of India held in the Mary Glowrey Museum 
in Melbourne. The exhibits were extensive and 
provided an excellent overview of the life and work of 
Mary Glowrey.  Fiona Power, Curator of the museum 
shared her experiences travelling in the footsteps of 
Mary Glowrey in India earlier in the year and 
commented on how welcoming and generous the 
people were. I enjoyed meeting the CWL members who 
also attended the morning tea and chatting to them 
over a café lunch.  
 
 
 

I was very grateful to have this opportunity and thank 
President General Jane and members for their warm 
hospitality. 
 
²ƛǘƘ tǊŜǎƛŘŜƴǘ /ŜŎƛƭƛŀΩǎ ŀǎǎƛǎǘŀƴŎŜΣ L ŎŀǳƎƘǘ ǳǇ ǿƛǘƘ ŀ 
small group of South Australian CWL members in their 
new headquarters in Adelaide. It was a joy to connect 
ǿƛǘƘ ǘƘŜ ƳŜƳōŜǊǎ LΩŘ ƳŜǘ ŀǘ ǇǊŜǾƛƻǳǎ ŜǾŜƴǘǎ ŀƴŘ 
meeting new members. Thank you, South Australia for 
your warmth, delicious lunch and probing questions.  
 
Madeleine attended the UNESCO CSW63. I hope all 
members read her reports through our National 
Facebook page, website or from State Secretaries. 
{ǳōƳƛǎǎƛƻƴǎ ƻƴ Ψ{ŜȄǳŀƭ IŀǊŀǎǎƳŜƴǘ ƻŦ ²ƻƳŜƴ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ 
WƻǊƪǇƭŀŎŜΩΣ Combatting Child Sexual Exploitation 
[ŜƎƛǎƭŀǘƛƻƴ !ƳŜƴŘƳŜƴǘ .ƛƭƭ нлмфΩ ŀƴŘ ΨFuture Drought 
Fund Bill 2018 and Future Drought Fund (Consequential 
!ƳŜƴŘƳŜƴǘǎύ .ƛƭƭ нлму ƛƴǉǳƛǊȅΩ ƘŀǾŜ ōŜŜƴ ŀŎŎŜǇǘŜŘ ŀƴŘ 
published.  
 

 
 
I hope many members travel to Bunbury, Western 
Australia for the CWLA Biennial Conference in 
September. Spend some extra time there to explore the 
beautiful South West.  
 
 

ễộỖẎỖỒợụộẎỨỚờờẎởỠụẎỔỠởụỚởỦỖẎụỠẎ

offer its harvest, except with 

faithful stewardship. We cannot 

say we love the land and then 

take steps to destroy it for use 

ồỪẎỗỦụỦợỖẎỘỖởỖợỒụỚỠởỤẞ Ẏ 

ẎềỠỡỖẎẻỠộởẎềỒỦờẎẺẺẎ 

/ŀǘƘƻƭƛŎ ²ƻƳŜƴΩǎ [ŜŀƎǳŜ Australia (Inc) 
49th National Biennial Conference 

 
9th ς 12th September 2019 

Keynote speaker ς Malcolm Hart - Director of the Office of Youth 
With the Australian Catholic Bishops Conference 

 
Contact email: cwla.inc@gmail.com 
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Social Issues 
Anne-Marie Ferry ï National Convenor 

 
I was considering writing about the encyclical Laudato 
Si ǳƴǘƛƭ ǘƘŜ tƻǇŜΩǎ [ŜƴǘŜƴ ƳŜǎǎŀƎŜ ƎǊŀōōŜŘ Ƴȅ 
ŀǘǘŜƴǘƛƻƴΦ ¢Ƙƛǎ ȅŜŀǊ ǘƘŜ ǘƘŜƳŜ ƛǎ ǘƘŜ ǾŜǊǎŜ άŦƻǊ ǘƘŜ 
creation waits with eager longing for the revealing of 
ǘƘŜ ŎƘƛƭŘǊŜƴ ƻŦ DƻŘέ όwƻƳ уΥмфύΦ [Ŝƴǘ ƛǎ ƴƻǘ ǳǎǳŀƭƭȅ 
seen as a joyful season, with talk of penance, 
repentance, conversion often accompanying the purple 
vestments. Viewed as a time of personal renewal, we 
focus on the fact that Jesus saved us by his passion, 
death and resurrection - άLƴ ƘƻǇŜ ǿŜ ǿŜǊŜ ǎŀǾŜŘΦέ 
Redemption enables us to redeem others and all of 
creation, which is where the themes of Laudato Si 
recur. The earth is our common home and sharing is a 
matter of social justice. 
 

 
 
Pope Francis sees everything as interconnected ς God, 
people, creatures and the environment.  Importantly, 
not everything revolves around us humans. We see 
ǊŜƳƛƴŘŜǊǎ ƻŦ DƻŘΩǎ ƎƻƻŘƴŜǎǎ ƛƴ ƻǘƘŜǊ ǇŜƻǇƭŜΣ ǘƘŜ ǿƻǊƭŘ 
around ŀƭƭ DƻŘΩǎ ŎǊŜŀǘǳǊŜǎ ŀƴŘ ǳǎ if we try to live in 
harmony with the rest of creation. If we mistakenly 
believe we were given dominion over everything, we 
may engage in sinful actions, which destroy our proper 
relationships with God, others and the environment.  It 
is actually damaging to us. Key ethical questions about 
ƻǳǊ ŎƻƴǎǳƳǇǘƛƻƴ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ǿƻǊƭŘΩǎ ǊŜǎƻǳǊŎŜǎ ǊŜǾƻƭǾŜ 
around our wants versus the needs of others. The 
tƻǇŜΩǎ ǘŜŀŎƘƛƴƎǎ ǘƘǳǎ Ǝƻ ƳǳŎƘ ŦǳǊǘƘŜǊ ǘƘŀƴ ǘƘŜ ŀŘŀƎŜ 
άƭƛǾŜ ǎƛƳǇƭȅ ǎƻ ǘƘŀǘ ŀƭƭ Ƴŀȅ ǎƛƳǇƭȅ ƭƛǾŜΦέ IŜ ƎƻŜǎ ǘƻ ǘƘŜ 
heart of how Jesus wants us to live. 
 
Personal choices about consumption have social 
implications because it is often the poor who suffer 
most.  A local example would be the cost of electricity, 
which may irritate wealthy customers but cause poorer 
people in our communities to go without. If we loved all 
our neighbours and recognized their rights to share the 
ŜŀǊǘƘΩǎ ǊŜǎƻǳǊŎŜǎΣ ǿŜ ƳƛƎƘǘ ƳŀƪŜ ŘƛŦŦŜǊŜƴǘ ŎƘƻƛŎŜǎΦ 

 
We are called to live with more love, as we contemplate 
how Jesus has saved us all from sin and brought us new 
life as his children. If we SEE signs of the destruction of 
our planet and JUDGE these to be the result of our 
greedy lifestyles then we are called to ACT to change our 
way of living.  
 
Pope Francis urges us to be more in solidarity with 
others, particularly those who suffer most from 
environmental problems, and to care for the earth for 
future generations. Seeing the big picture, Pope Francis 
knows that we would all be happier if harmony was 
restored to our relationships with the earth and 
everything in it.  
 
There is no reason to keep sinning against the proper 
order of things when we know that Jesus saved us.  We 
can hope for a better way of life, we can try to be better 
people, we can renew the earth. 
 
The Spirit lives in all of us and in all created things.  Each 
of them points us to God who loves us, a fact which led 
St Francis of Assisi to rejoice (hence the title Laudato Si) 
Therefore, may I wish you all the joy of Lent.  
 

Bioethics Report 

Dr Deidre Little - Convenor 
 

 
The love of life and the vitality of the Catholic Church are 
among its most beautiful treasures. It is no surprise 
therefore that some of the most significant scientific 
research for mental, emotional and spiritual wellbeing 
last year was published by the Linacre Quarterly Journal 
of the Catholic Medical Association.  
 
From mixed religions, 125 men with unwanted same-sex 
attraction sought Sexual Orientation Change Efforts 
(SOCE) and agreed to participate in a study assessing the 
effectiveness and ill effects of their treatment. They 
reported back on specific outcomes through standard 
questionnaires. Following therapy, су҈ ǊŜǇƻǊǘŜŘ ŀ 
ǊŜŘǳŎǘƛƻƴ ƛƴ ǘƘŜƛǊ ǎŀƳŜ-ǎŜȄ ŀǘǘǊŀŎǘƛƻƴ ŀƴŘ ōŜƘŀǾƛƻǳǊ ŀƴŘ 
ŀƴ ƛƴŎǊŜŀǎŜ ƛƴ ǘƘŜƛǊ ƻǇǇƻǎƛǘŜ ǎŜȄ ŀǘǘǊŀŎǘƛƻƴ ŀƴŘ 
ōŜƘŀǾƛƻǳǊΦ tƻǎƛǘƛǾŜ ŜŦŦŜŎǘǎ ƻƴ ƳŜƴǘŀƭ ƘŜŀƭǘƘ ǿŜǊŜ ŀƭƭ 
ǊŜǇƻǊǘŜŘ ōȅ ǇŀǊǘƛŎƛǇŀƴǘǎ ŀǎ ΨƳŀǊƪŜŘΩ ƻǊ ΨŜȄǘǊŜƳŜΩΦ  
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hǘƘŜǊ ŦƛƴŘƛƴƎǎΥ  

- нн ƳŜƴ ǊŜǇƻǊǘŜŘ ŦŜŜƭƛƴƎ ƘŜǘŜǊƻǎŜȄǳŀƭ ŀǘǘǊŀŎǘƛƻƴ ŦƻǊ ǘƘŜ 

ŦƛǊǎǘ ǘƛƳŜΦ 

- ¢ƘŜ ǘŜŎƘƴƛǉǳŜǎ ǘƘŀǘ ǇŀǊǘƛŎƛǇŀƴǘǎ ǊŀǘŜŘ ŀǎ Ƴƻǎǘ ƘŀǊƳŦǳƭ 

ǿŜǊŜ ΨƎƻƛƴƎ ǘƻ ǘƘŜ ƎȅƳΩ όмс҈ύΤ ŀƴŘ ΨƛƳŀƎƛƴƛƴƎ ƎŜǘǘƛƴƎ     

!L5{Ω όмоΦс҈ύΦ 

- мп҈ ŎƭŀƛƳŜŘ ŀ ǾŜǊȅ ǇǊƻŦƻǳƴŘ ŎƘŀƴƎŜ ƛƴ ŀǘǘǊŀŎǘƛƻƴ ŦǊƻƳ 

ŜȄŎƭǳǎƛǾŜ ƘƻƳƻǎŜȄǳŀƭƛǘȅ ǘƻ ŜȄŎƭǳǎƛǾŜ ƘŜǘŜǊƻǎŜȄǳŀƭƛǘȅΦ 

- тл҈ ƻŦ ǇŀǊǘƛŎƛǇŀƴǘǎ ŎƭŀƛƳŜŘ ƻƴƭȅ ōŜƴŜŦƛŎƛŀƭ ǊŜǎǳƭǘǎ ŦǊƻƳ ǘƘŜ 

ǘƘŜǊŀǇȅΦ 

- ¢ƘŜ ƘȅǇƻǘƘŜǎƛǎ ǘƘŀǘ ǎŜȄǳŀƭ ƻǊƛŜƴǘŀǘƛƻƴ ŎƘŀƴƎŜ ŜŦŦƻǊǘǎ ƳƛƎƘǘ 

ōŜ ƛƴŜŦŦŜŎǘƛǾŜ ǿŀǎ ŘƛǎǇǊƻǾŜŘΦ tƻǎƛǘƛǾŜ ŜŦŦŜŎǘǎ ǿŜǊŜ ƭŀǊƎŜ ǘƻ 

ƳƻŘŜǊŀǘŜ ǊŜǾŜŀƭƛƴƎ ŀ ŘŜŎǊŜŀǎŜ ƛƴ ƳŜŀǎǳǊŜǎ ƻŦ 

ƘƻƳƻǎŜȄǳŀƭƛǘȅ ŀƴŘ ƛƴŎǊŜŀǎŜ ƛƴ ƳŜŀǎǳǊŜǎ ƻŦ ƘŜǘŜǊƻǎŜȄǳŀƭƛǘȅΦ 

 - о ƳŜƴ ǿƛǘƘ ƛƴƛǘƛŀƭ ǎǳƛŎƛŘŀƭƛǘȅ ŀƭƭ ŜȄǇŜǊƛŜƴŎŜŘ ŀƴ ŜȄǘǊŜƳŜ 

ōŜƴŜŦƛŎƛŀƭ ŜŦŦŜŎǘΦ {ŜƭŦ-ŜǎǘŜŜƳ ŀƴŘ ǎƻŎƛŀƭ ŦǳƴŎǘƛƻƴƛƴƎ 

ƛƳǇǊƻǾŜŘΤ ŘŜǇǊŜǎǎƛƻƴΣ ǎǳōǎǘŀƴŎŜ ŀōǳǎŜ ŀƴŘ ǎŜƭŦ-ƘŀǊƳ 

ŘŜŎǊŜŀǎŜŘΦ  

 
Far from welcoming these results, and in a manner 
tinged with totalitarianism, the Premier of Victoria has 
moved to criminalize evidence-based therapy for 
persons with unwanted same-sex attraction. 
Immediately after attending a gay and lesbian function 
with his wife, he made the announcement that 
treatment for unwanted same-sex attraction was 
always harmful, coerced and ineffective and should be 
excluded from Victorian society.  
 
Lacking respect for the scientific method, Mr Andrews 
championed popular prejudice over peer-reviewed 
medical research. Science was no match for the 
ƛŘŜƻƭƻƎƛŎŀƭ ŘƛǎŘŀƛƴ ƘŜƭŘ ŦƻǊ ǘƘƻǎŜ ǿƘƻ ŘƻƴΩǘ ǿŜƭŎƻƳŜ 
their same-sex attraction. Their right to access the 
medical treatment of their choice - a right which 
everyone else has - will be revoked under legislation he 
proposes.  
 
When the provision of SOCE therapy is outlawed, 
clinical psychologists will need to be very brave indeed 
as they risk being hunted into the courts and prisons of 
Victoria. Removing the right to client autonomy 
suggests those with unwanted same-sex attraction lack 
the capacity for self-determination. 
 
 This discrimination is unsatisfactory from a governing 
body - but worse still it is demeaning and destructive.  

 
ΨThe number of men and women who have deep-
seated homosexual tendencies is not negligible. They 
must be accepted with respect, compassion and 
sensitivity. Every sign of unjust discrimination in their 
regard should be avoided. These persons are called 
ǘƻ ŦǳƭŦƛƭ DƻŘΩǎ ǿƛƭƭ ƛƴ ǘƘŜƛǊ ƭƛǾŜǎΦΩ         
Catechism of the Catholic Church: 2358. 

 

 

CWLA National 

International 

Secretary 
Madeleine Banister 

 

²ŜƭƭΣ ƛǘΩǎ ǘƘŀǘ ǘƛƳŜ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ȅŜŀǊ ŀƎŀƛƴΗ LΩƳ ƻƴŎŜ ŀƎŀƛƴ ƻŦŦ 
to the Commission of the Status of Women at the United 
Nations in New York. This year I feel as though I am much 
more prepared and ready to hit the ground running, 
even though I am minus my travel buddy this time round. 
The theme of the Commission is social protection 
systems, access to public services and sustainable 
infrastructure for gender equality and the empowerment 
ƻŦ ǿƻƳŜƴ ŀƴŘ ƎƛǊƭǎΦ LΩƳ ǊŜally excited to see how this 
ȅŜŀǊΩǎ ǘƘŜƳŜ ƛǎ ŦǊŀƳŜŘΣ ŜǎǇŜŎƛŀƭƭȅ ǿƘŜǘƘŜǊ ǘƘŜǊŜ ŀǊŜ 
many events on the contribution the Church and 
religious organisations make to social protections within 
our society. Once again, I will be doing my daily updates, 
so you will all be kept very much in the loop.  

 
On the same day as I fly out to New York, it is 
LƴǘŜǊƴŀǘƛƻƴŀƭ ²ƻƳŜƴΩǎ 5ŀȅ ŀƴŘ L ƪƴƻǿ ǘƘŀǘ Ƴŀƴȅ ƻŦ ǳǎ 
will be celebrating. International Women's Day (March 8) 
is a global day celebrating the social, economic, cultural 
and political achievements of women. No one 
government, NGO, charity, corporation, academic 
institution, women's network or media hub is solely 
ǊŜǎǇƻƴǎƛōƭŜ ŦƻǊ LƴǘŜǊƴŀǘƛƻƴŀƭ ²ƻƳŜƴϥǎ 5ŀȅΣ ŀƴŘ ƛǘΩǎ ŀƭƭ 
about unity, celebration and reflection. I find it 
particularly rewarding to reflect on what women before 
me have achieved and also to be thankful to all the 
women in my life who have helped me to live the life I 
live today.  
 
!ƭǎƻ ŎƻƳƛƴƎ ǳǇ ƛǎ ²¦/²h 5ŀȅ ƻƴ мо aŀȅ нлмфΦ L ŎŀƴΩǘ 
wait to see how everyone celebraǘŜǎΦ LǘΩƭƭ ōŜ ƘŀǊŘ ǘƻ ǘƻǇ 
last year.  
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WUCWO 

Board Member 
Catherine V McGrath 

 

It is now five (5) months since WUCWO General 
Assembly in Dakar, Senegal.  During this time, we of the 
Board of WUCWO have been thinking about the four (4) 
Resolutions that were passed by the assembled group. 
 
The Resolutions that passed are:  

¶ Healthy Planet 

¶ Family and Vulnerable members 

¶ Violence against Women 

¶ Call to Holiness 
 
During our time in Dakar at the Asia Pacific Regional 
Meeting  -The Call - it was decided, by the countries 
represented, that the Regional priority would be the 4th 
Resolution  - Call to Holiness. 
 
The Call to Holiness as we interpreted it was to educate 
our members in the Encyclicals written by Our Holy 
Father, Pope Francis 1.  During our discussions in Dakar, 
we thought maybe, at our monthly Branch meetings we 
could read, reflect and discuss a section of one of these 
writings. 
 
As we are now in the season of Lent it may be 
ǿƻǊǘƘǿƘƛƭŜ ǘƻ ΨǘŀƪŜ ƻƴΩ something instead of, or as well 
as, ΨƎƛǾƛƴƎ ǳǇΩ something.  Morning Mass, if you are 
able, is one way or some meditation or saying some 
extra prayers.   

As Fr. Gerry Whelan SJ, our Ecclesiastical Assistant 
(chaplain), says add some extra prayers to our daily 
prayer routine, assuming that we all have a daily prayer 
routine!  We could also try to do ordinary things in our 
daily life just that much better.  Our Lenten Programs 
could also help us in this regard. 
 
The Call to Holiness is for all of us ς as we sometimes 
think that holiness is just for those in contemplative 
religious orders or bishops and priests.  We can all live 
our lives with love.  You are able to find the correct and 
complete quotation in Gaudete et Exultate 14.  You will 
find beautiful examples in all recent Encyclicals namely, 
Evangelii Gaudium, Laudate si, Gaudete et Exultate, 
Amoris Laetitia, Lumen Fidei.  Pope Francis, beginning in 
2013 when he became Pope, wrote these Encyclicals. 
 
²Ŝ ǊŜƳŜƳōŜǊ ŀƭƭ ǿƻƳŜƴ ƻƴ ǘƘƛǎ ²ƻƳŜƴΩǎ LƴǘŜǊƴŀǘƛƻƴŀƭ 
Day as we also remember the other Resolutions.  I know 
most of us are involved in some way with Resolutions 2 
& 3 and I do not place any less importance on these 
Resolutions; but if we think about Resolution 1, a Healthy 
Planet, I feel sure that we are all recycling, re-using or 
refusing plastic in a sensible and responsible manner. 
 
I am now preparing for WUCWO Board Meeting that will 
be held in May in the new WUCWO offices in Rome.  It 
will be a different Board as there will be many new 
Members and very few old Board Members.  We will be 
preparing for the Plan of Action for the next four (4) 
ȅŜŀǊǎΩ ǿƻǊƪ ŀƴŘ ǘƘŀǘ ǿƛƭƭ Ŝƴǘŀƛƭ Ƴŀƴȅ ƘƻǳǊǎ ƻŦ ǿƻǊƪΦ  L ŀǎƪ 
for your prayerful support and thank you all for the 
financial support given me. 
 
CWLA Inc. generously, indicated at the General Assembly 
in Dakar, that the organisation would be willing to host 
the Asia Pacific Regional Conference in 2020 so once 
again we ask for your prayers and perhaps we may 
require financial help, too, as time gets closer.  We will 
keep you informed as to dates, venue and any further 
information in the future. 
 
May Our Lady Queen of Peace guide us in our 
endeavours! 
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Victoria and 

Wagga Wagga 
Jane Munro 

 

When we learnt that the Director General of the 

Catholic Hospitals Association of India, Fr Mathew 

Abraham, was going to be in Melbourne for about a 

week, the Mary Glowrey Museum team and the 

Governing Body of the League hoped we would have a 

chance to meet him. 

His schedule while in Australia was hectic but at short 

notice, we were able to arrange to have Morning Tea at 

the Mary Glowrey Museum. Emails were sent to 

members inviting them to attend ς ǿŜ ŘƛŘƴΩǘ ƘŀǾŜ ǘƛƳŜ 

for any other means of communication. 

 

Valma Ivory, National President, phoned, at about the 

same time, to say she would like to catch up with 

Victorian members. I casually mentioned this event to 

her, knowing that it was close, but not actually 

expecting her to be able to attend.  Valma arrived on 

Sunday evening, 24th February - the day before the 

Morning Tea. She was able to combine the visit to us in 

with a visit to South Australian League members. Valma 

stayed with us at Mary Glowrey House, in Nicholson 

Street Fitzroy, which is close to several major hospitals. 

Many of the people who stay at Mary Glowrey House 

are country people visiting sick relatives.  

We walked with Valma to Cathedral Hall at the 

Australian Catholic University and showed her where 

2000 women gathered in 1916 to form the Catholic 

²ƻƳŜƴΩǎ {ƻŎƛŀƭ DǳƛƭŘ ŀǎ ǘƘŜ /ŀǘƘƻƭƛŎ ²ƻƳŜƴΩǎ [ŜŀƎǳŜ 

was called then.  The Mary Glowrey Museum is on the 

second floor above this complex.  

 

CǊ aŀǘƘŜǿ ƎŀǾŜ ŀ ǘŀƭƪ ŀōƻǳǘ /I!LΩǎ ǿƻǊƪ ƛƴ LƴŘƛŀΦ ¢ƘŜȅ 

have recently celebrated the 75th Anniversary of its 

foundation by Dr Sr Mary Glowrey. CHAI is the largest 

non-profit organisation in India. It is in the process of 

extending its disability programs. CHAI treats an 

astonishing 21 million people annually, in hospitals and 

through other services.  

Fiona Power, curator of the Museum, and Mary and 

Kieran Long travelled to India for the 75th Anniversary 

celebrations, earlier this year. Fiona gave an enthusiastic 

and powerful report of all they saw and did. Fiona 

departed Australia with goals she hoped to achieve ς 

research, building relationships and communication, and 

to record the event. They travelled to several centres 

where Sr Mary of the Sacred Heart worked. Fiona 

concluded that it was a remarkable privilege to have 

been there as it extended her understanding and 

appreciation of Dr Sr Mary Glowrey. 

Fr Mathew brought with him Sr Dr Beena Madhavath, 

who also spoke to us. Sr Beena is National President of 

the Sister Doctors Forum of India. There are 1000 Sister 

Doctors in India. 

Also present was Professor Nathan Grills who organised 

the 75th Anniversary Celebrations for the founding of 

CHAI. He led the delegation of Australians. He is 

Associate Professor at the Melbourne School of 

Population and Global Health at the University of 

Melbourne. The University of Melbourne has offered 

scholarships to Indian Medical students to further their 

studies in Melbourne. 

After lunch in the ACU cafeteria, where Valma met 

League Members, we walked to the nearby St Mary of 

ǘƘŜ /Ǌƻǎǎ /ŜƴǘǊŜ ŀƴŘ {ǘ tŀǘǊƛŎƪΩǎ /ŀǘƘŜŘǊŀƭΦ 
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Thank you, Valma, for making the considerable effort 

required to visit us. We hope you enjoyed it. We really 

did, as it gave us the opportunity to get to know you 

better and to discuss the work of the League. 

 

South Australia 
Cecilia Quigley 

 

!ǎ L ǿǊƛǘŜ ǘƘƛǎ ǊŜǇƻǊǘΣ L ŦŜŜƭ ŀǎ .ƛǎƘƻǇ DǊŜƎ hΩYŜƭƭȅ ǎŀƛŘ 
in his insert in our parish bulletin - ά!ǎ ŀ /ƘǳǊŎƘ ǿŜ ŀǊŜ 
experiencing dark days and the refrain of dust to dust, 
ashes to ashes is not without meaning for us. We have 
the knowledge of victims of abuse whose lives were 
reduced to ashes, and are still tormented with 
sorrow.We have the disillusion, scandal and real grief 
confroƴǘƛƴƎ ŀƴȅōƻŘȅ ƴŀƳŜŘ ŀǎ /ŀǘƘƻƭƛŎ ƛƴ ǘƘŜǎŜ ŘŀȅǎΦέ 
 
I am very aware that some people in our community 
want to vent their anger towards anyone who stands 
tall and calls themselves a Catholic. I guess these are 
the times that we could come close to those saints who 
have died as a result of living for Jesus. As we pray 
together and stand tall in our voluntary work as 
ƳŜƳōŜǊǎ ƻŦ /ŀǘƘƻƭƛŎ ²ƻƳŜƴΩs League throughout 
Australia let us remember our motto, Charity, Work and 
Loyalty and continue to support each other and women 
and families in our States. 
 
Our last Executive meeting was in December and our 
next one just last month, so news is minimal. 
 
We had an impromptu morning tea to welcome Valma 
Ivory to SA on Wednesday 27 February. Valma was able 
to meet about twenty members and was able to share 
her story as a member of CWL and also talk to us about 
the National CWL Conference to be held in Bunbury in 
September of this year. It was an informal session but 
enjoyed by all that were able to come at short notice. 
 
 

Our Social Issues member, Leonie Holmes has written a 
letter to our State Liberal and Labour MPs voicing our 
concern regarding the Abortion Law Reform that has 
now been delayed for six months. I am also writing as 
President of CWLSA. To abort babies at 40 weeks in my 
mind is criminal ς so many people have been blessed 
with critical care of their child who has been delivered at 
24 ς 26 weeks gestation. How can the government 
decide that a child can be aborted at 40 weeks? 
 
During the next two months, we are updating our 
Constitution and preparing to update our very old 
website ς a job that I think is critical in our promotion of 
the League. We need a Facebook page, Twitter account 
ŀƴŘ LΩƳ ǎǳǊŜ ǘƘŜǊŜ ƛǎ ǎƻƳŜǘƘƛƴƎ ƳƻǊŜ ǳǇ-to-date than 
these three items. Hopefully, we can move on this in the 
coming weeks. 
 
We are holding our next State Council Meeting in May in 
Whyalla ς quite a journey for us Adelaide folk! Whyalla 
branch was about to fold until Fr Jim Monaghan spoke at 
Mass one Sunday and a group of women were inspired 
ǘƻ ǎǘŀǊǘ ŀƎŀƛƴΦ LΩƳ ŘŜƭƛƎƘǘŜŘ ǘƘŀǘ ǿŜ Ŏŀƴ ǇŜǊǎƻƴŀƭƭȅ 
congratulate these women and listen to their story. 
 
Once again, Blessings to you all 
 

National Executive 2018/19 

 
The National Executive team are working busily to 
ensure that everyone may enjoy a fruitful and blessed 
ŜȄǇŜǊƛŜƴŎŜ ǿƘƛƭŜ ŀǘǘŜƴŘƛƴƎ /ŀǘƘƻƭƛŎ ²ƻƳŜƴΩǎ [ŜŀƎǳŜ 
!ǳǎǘǊŀƭƛŀΩǎ 49th National Biennial Conference. 
 
We look forward to welcoming our interstate members 
as well as our far flung Western Australian members.  
 
We welcome queries that may assist you in your travel 
plans. The Conference Brochure is to be released shortly 
and will be on the Website. 

Rear L-R: Adele Parsons, Valma Ivory, Fr Jess 
Sargado Navarra. Front L-R: Maria Parkinson, 

Fran Mulcahy, Karyn Kammann 

Valma at the Mary MacKillop Museum, Albert St 
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Tasmania 
Deirdre Reid & Judy Gibbens 

 
Some of our National friends may have heard, or read, 
that our state was recently affected by bush fires. The 
media made it sound as if the whole state was on fire! 
Not quite so! However, much of our Southern 
Wilderness Heritage Area was destroyed or damaged, 
as well as thousands of hectares in the Central Lakes 
Country. The smoke hung around Hobart and southern 
areas for weeks and was a health hazard to many. 
 
Our friends around Dover, Geeveston & Huonville as 
well as Bothwell, Miena & The Lakes area had a lot of 
trauma. Some homes and businesses were lost, but 
thankfully no lives. We are hearing many stories of how 
the brave people, from these areas, helped each other 
through the terrible trauma. It will take time for them, 
and the land, to recover. 
 
Underground peat moss, in The Highlands, will still 
smoulder for months, even when the rains and snow 
come, it will still smoulder. Thank you to the dear 
members from interstate, who phoned to see how we 
were coping. It meant a lot to us and gave us a feeling 
of extended family and belonging. 
 
²Ŝ ŎŜƭŜōǊŀǘŜŘ ²ƻƳŜƴΩǎ World Day of Prayer in the 
town of Richmond this week. The speaker was one of 

our older CWL members, whose father was born in 
Slovenia, and at the age of seventeen, escaped the 
Germans and fled to Australia. Her story made the 
service interesting and meaningful. We felt enriched by 
the interaction of members of other faiths. Sadly 
though, not so many of these special days are 
happening in our state any more.  
 
A group of young Tasmanians attended the World 
Youth Rally in January. We are proud to say that two of 
them belonged to our Hobart member Anna Matuszek.  
Anna worked hard to help the organisers get the group 
there.   
She has a very busy life, but still finds time, along with 
her youthful team, to publish our bi-monthly CWL 
bulletin, and distribute it around the hundred or so 
members. 
 
 Anna , is our Social Issues & Bio-ethics Convenor, and, 
along with Pat Gartlan, has been helping Tasmanians 
ōŜŎƻƳŜ ŀǿŀǊŜ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ά ƴŜŜŘ ǘƻ ǘŀƪŜ ŀŎǘƛƻƴέ ǘƻ ǇǊŜǾŜƴǘ 
the abolishing of the word ΨƎŜƴŘŜǊΩ from birth 
certificates. CWL members, and others, have been 
encouraged to contact their Local politician for the 
Legislative Council to vote against the proposed 
changes to the law. (Children are born either male or 
ŦŜƳŀƭŜ ŀƴŘ ǎƛƎƴƛƴƎ ŀ {ǘŀǘΦ 5ŜŎΦ ŎŀƴΩǘ ŎƘŀƴƎŜ ǎƻƳŜƻƴŜΩǎ 
gender.) Also, this year, in Tasmania, there seems to be 
an openness to vote in support of a new bill for 
legalising assisted suicide. This bill is likely to have cross 
party support from Liberals, Labor and Greens. 
 
Our State Executive members, now having recovered 
from their various surgeries, will be meeting in mid-
March, and are confident that, with the help and 
guidance of The Holy Spirit, to have a productive year. 
 
Throughout Tasmania last year, our Archbishop, Most 
Rev Julian Porteous DD, conducted Mission Evenings of 
prayer and reflection, in every parish. He is continuing 
them again this year ς Theme ς No Greater Love. 
 
As we enter the sacred and holy season of Lent, may 
we all strive to recommit ourselves to daily praying. 
May we pray especially, as issues are confronting us, 
for those who are experiencing a lack of trust in the 
church. 
 
 May God be glorified in all we do and say! 
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Western Australia 
Bev Macri 
 

I do hope that everyone has enjoyed the Summer break 
and once again we must all get back to serious 
business.  The time seems to go so quickly, a sign of 
getting old they say, or we have caught up on other 
things. 
 
Here in the West, we have all been praying for and 
thinking of members in Queensland and Tasmania. They 
must have had some terrible times. Australia sure is a 
land of extremes! Letters of our thoughts were sent to 
both states on behalf of our members. We realize, 
especially those affected by the floodwaters in 
Townsville, that it will take them a long time to get back 
to some sort of normality.  
 
Hopefully, our members are getting excited about being 
able to attend the CWLA National Conference in our 
own state this year; also giving more members the 
chance to see what these conferences are all about! 

 
We had a wonderful year with the amount of help we 
have given to organizations in WA by our members. 
support was given to such things as Camp Kulin which 
ǘŀƪŜǎ ά!ǘ Risk CƘƛƭŘǊŜƴέ ǘƻ ŀǘǘŜƴŘ ŀ ǿŜŜƪΩǎ camp, with a 
lot of positive success to the child.  Grandparents 
Rearing Grandchildren is another popular organization 
that members help ς many grandparents do not get any 
assistance from the government when raising their 
grandchildren because of various reasons when their 
parents cannot or will not do it. 
 
A  major SƻŎƛŀƭ LǎǎǳŜ ǘƘŀǘ ǿƛƭƭ ŎƻƴŎŜǊƴ ǳǎ ƛƴ ²! ƛǎ ά9ƴŘ 
of Life Choicesέ ǘƘŀǘ Ƙŀǎ ōŜŜƴ ōŜŦƻre a Joint Select 
Committee of the Western Australian Parliament and 
was then recommended to be put before WA 
Parliamentarians to vote on this year.  As yet the 
motion is still being worked on that will be presented. 
Lƴ ǘƘŜ ƳŜŀƴǘƛƳŜ ²!Ωǎ [W DƻƻŘȅ .ƛƻŜǘƘƛŎǎ Centre in 
Perth has come up with an initiative called άCare for 
Lifeέ in which people are asked to write to politicians. I 
thank our CWLWA Social Issues coordinator Lynne for 
keeping us up to date with what is happening. Praying 
we have a good outcome. 
 

We have just received the applications for our annual 
scholarship which CWLWA awards to a female student 
attending Notre Dame University. In the past, we have 
had some wonderful applicants that were so grateful for 
this award.  
 
We continue to have representatives to Australian 
Church Women, National Council of Women, and World 
Day of Prayer.  I thank our members who attend the 
regular meetings of these groups.  
We now begin our Lenten season! I do hope we all find 
this a wonderful spiritual experience. I wish all a Happy 
and Holy Easter with lots of blessings. 
 

 

Care for Life is an informal association of individuals, 
groups and organisations who are very concerned at 
moves to legalise euthanasia and/or assisted suicide in 
Western Australia. 

The hope is to raise awareness of the substantial 
medical, ethical and legislative problems that inevitably 
accompany euthanasia or assisted suicide wherever they 
are introduced. 

Care for Life seeks to restore critical reason and 
balance to the (currently) uncritical acceptance of 
euthanasia. 

Care for Life is committed to honour the dignity of every 
person, including those who take a contrary view on this 
divisive subject. 

Care for Life will always respect the rights of others to 
hold their personal views, and asks that the views of Care 
for Life be granted the same respect throughout the 
public debate. 

Care for Life believes that honest, objective analysis of 
the facts will lead Western Australia to reject euthanasia 
and assisted suicide as legitimate options for Western 
Australian citizens. 

Website: http://careforlife.net.au/ 

http://careforlife.net.au/
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New South Wales 
Anne Pereira 

Our year has begun on a positive note with members 
accepting the fee increase. Some branches and dioceses 
have found innovative ways to assist with this increase; 
fundraising ideas, social activities, subsidising etc. This 
is very supportive and reinforces the friendship of 
belonging to CWL. I am not aware of any loss of 
membership due to the increase. 
 
Each year we sponsor a young lasdy undertaking 
tertiary studies. Our awardee this year is Claire Bailey: 
Claire is a recent graduate from the University of Notre 
Dame School of Medicine Sydney. In 2018, she 
completed her final year Honours project in Lithgow, 
studying the effects of chronic ill health on the morale 
of people in this rural community. She was humbled 
and inspired by the resilient spirit of the residents and 
enjoyed being welcomed into the community. She will 
use these experiences and research to inform her 
future practice as a doctor that can encourage hope 
and resilience in her patients. 

 
         
Claire has always been an active member of the 
community. During her studies, she was an executive 
member of the General Practice Student Network, 
ƻǊƎŀƴƛǎƛƴƎ ǿŜƭƭōŜƛƴƎ ŜǾŜƴǘǎ ǎǳŎƘ ŀǎ !ǳǎǘǊŀƭƛŀΩǎ .ƛƎƎŜǎǘ 
Morning Tea and RUOK, Day for nursing and medical 
students at Notre Dame, and organising patient-run 
speaker events to raise awareness of chronic illnesses 
such as diabetes and cystic fibrosis. She has also been 
involved in the community as a mentor for refugee 
children and non-English speaking adults in Sydney, and 
students with learning disabilities in Canberra. She is 
passionate about education and teaching and has 
always tutored local high school students and primary 
students as a volunteer SRE teacher and reader/writer. 
        

 
Claire hopes to continue serving the community and 
encouraging wellness as she progresses in her career and 
is thankful to Notre Dame for encouraging that spirit of 
servant leadership and social justice in the way she views 
the medical profession. 
  
New South Wales has contributed to the many 
submissions, parliamentary bills, petitions etc. presented 
throughout the year. Whilst we may not think what we 
have done has achieved much every little bit counts and 
enables our voice to be heard. With a State election 
happening shortly, we need to be vigilant and ask the 
candidates some hard questions. It is time to get to know 
our local members and to let them know what we expect 
of them. 
 
The website continues to attract attention much of it 
from America and our Facebook seems popular in 
Indonesia. Therefore, it is important to keep these 
aspects of our promotional material relevant and 
positive, reflecting our true belief and faith teaching. 
Maintenance of this digital media is ongoing and requires 
regular updates.  We would appreciate if readers would 
share their stories and follow the blog. 
 
Our recent State Council meeting introduced several new 
members to the council. It is wonderful that these 
women are committed to our organisation and are 
prepared to take on these roles. I wish them every 
success. We have been able to plan our year and will 
endeavour to build on the successes of previous years. 
 
The beginning of the year is very busy with several 
Diocese installing new Executive.  

 
  

Vice President Loretta Chester, Awardee Claire Bailey and 
Mrs Linda Hurley  

L-R: President Jo Clark; Hope Vermont, Sue Meehan, Treasurer 
Lynne Hudson, Secretary, Robyn Miller, Lynne Harrison, Mary 
Murphy and Anne Kelly. - Wollongong Diocese. 
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Each year the Central Coast branches of the Catholic 
²ƻƳŜƴΩǎ [ŜŀƎǳŜ ǎǇƻƴǎƻǊ ƻƴŜ ǎǘǳŘŜƴǘ ƛƴ ¸ŜŀǊ мм ŦǊƻƳ 
each of our four Catholic Colleges on the Central Coast 
to enable them to finish their education at their school.   
 
Each student receives $2,000 to put towards his or her 
schooling. These students are primarily chosen because 
of their economic circumstances but are also chosen 
because of their involvement with the school, both 
pastorally and spiritually.  
 
In August, Terrigal Branch hosted a morning tea for the 
students, their family and their Heads of School.   
 
 

 
 

 
 
At the morning tea, each student spoke about how 
important the Scholarship is to them and what they 
aspire to do after leaving school. The representatives 
from their schools also spoke. 
 

With our year progressing rapidly and Easter 
approaching: May you have a wonderful Easter. 
9ŀǎǘŜǊ ƛǎ DƻŘΩǎ ōƭŜǎǎƛƴƎ ǘƻ ǘƘŜ ǿƻǊƭŘΦ Lt is his way of 
telling us that love and hope still exists in the world.  
 
 
 
 
 

 

L-R: Tony McCudden (Principal) & Hannah Whittaker (St WƻǎŜǇƘΩǎ /ƻƭƭŜƎŜύΣ WŀǎƳƛƴŜ /ŀǊǘƴŜǊ &Czes 
Lawicki (Year 11 Co-ƻǊŘƛƴŀǘƻǊύ ό{ǘΦ tŜǘŜǊΩǎ /ƻƭƭŜƎŜύΣ 5ŜōǊŀ CŜǊƎǳǎƻƴ ό{ŜŎƻƴŘŀǊȅ tǊƛƴŎƛǇŀƭύ & Bailie 
Stewart (Mackillop College), Riley Lovell & Jay Dutton (Deputy Principal) (St 9ŘǿŀǊŘΩǎ /ƻƭƭŜƎŜ) 
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Queensland 
Veronica Box 

 

The Queensland State Council met in Mackay in 

February for our AGM and Council Meeting. One item 

on the agenda was to change our State Project for 

2019/20 from Drought Relief to Drought and Flood 

Relief. The devastation in the Townsville Diocese was so 

great it will be years before recovery for both city and 

country areas. We will probably work through Church 

personnel on the ground in the affected areas, such as 

St Vincent de Paul and Pastoral Associates who have 

direct contact with those in need. 

Despite losing another Brisbane branch, we are 

expecting that our numbers will remain steady this 

year. I know that some branches have strategies in 

place to gain new memberships.  

/ŀǘƘƻƭƛŎ ²ƻƳŜƴΩǎ [ŜŀƎǳŜ vǳŜŜƴǎƭŀƴŘ ŦǳƴŘŜŘ Ƴȅ 

attendance at the Stirring the Waters Colloquium in 

Adelaide.  

There were wonderful speakers, and it was so uplifting 

ǘƻ ƘŜŀǊ ŀƭƭ ǘƘŀǘ ƛǎ ōŜƛƴƎ ŀŎƘƛŜǾŜŘ ƛƴ άŦŜŜŘƛƴƎ ǘƘŜ 

hungry, clothing the naked and sheltering the 

ƘƻƳŜƭŜǎǎΦέ ²ƻƳŜƴ ŀǊŜ ŀǘ ǘƘŜ ŦƻǊŜŦǊƻƴǘ ƛƴ ƳǳŎƘ ƻŦ ǘƘƛǎ 

work. It was good to catch up with CWL members Joan 

Young of South Australia and Margo Nancarrow from 

New South Wales, as well as several CWL members 

from Adelaide. The Colloquium encouraged wide-

ranging discussions looking at leadership of women in 

the Church; and in the workshops, women who had 

suffered because of homelessness, being a refuge, 

indigenous, or LGBTQI, shared their very moving 

stories. Attendees had been asked to bring some water 

from home, and in the opening liturgy, this water was 

poured into a large basin and stirred. In the closing 

liturgy on the Sunday, the waters were distributed for 

the women to bless one another and to carry the 

nourishment of the Colloquium back to their homes.                                  

May 2019 bring many blessings to all of our members 

as we work together to bring peace to our Church in 

Australia. 

 

 

 

!ƭƭ ŎƻǊǊŜǎǇƻƴŘŜƴŎŜ ǘƻ /ŀǘƘƻƭƛŎ ²ƻƳŜƴΩǎ [ŜŀƎǳŜ !ǳǎǘǊŀƭƛŀ όLƴŎύ 

PO Box 458, Australind, WA 6233 

 
President: Valma Ivory Secretary: Maria Parkinson Treasurer: Fran Mulcahy 
Ph: 08 9758 8658 M: 0428 760784 Ph: 08 9751 1936 M: 0428 771140 M: 0429 011564 
Email: wdandvmivory@westnet.com.au Email: maria.parkinson@westnet.com.au Email: franmulcahy23@outlook.com 

 

Queensland CWL Council: Back row: Moira Gardner (Brisbane), Gemma Courtney (State Secretary), Veronica Box (State President), Rosalie 

¢ƻǊǘƻǊƛŎŀ ό¢ƻǿƴǎǾƛƭƭŜύΣ Wŀƴ ²Ŝōō όwƻŎƪƘŀƳǇǘƻƴύΦ CǊƻƴǘ ǊƻǿΥ {Ƙƻƴŀ /ƻōƘŀƳ ό{ƻŎƛŀƭ LǎǎǳŜǎ ŀƴŘ .ƛƻŜǘƘƛŎǎύΣ {ŀƴŘȅ hΩ5ƻƴƻƘǳŜ ό.Ǌƛǎōane), Lee-

Anne Holmes (Townsville) and Doris McSherry (Rockhampton)  Absent: Joanne Warburton (State Treasurer) and Jean Tanzer( SIS) 
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mailto:franmulcahy23@outlook.com

